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The Honorable James Kenney 
Mayor of Philadelphia 
City Hall, Office 215 
Philadelphia, PA 19107 
 
June 16, 2020 
 
Dear Mayor Kenney: 

A group of Philadelphians experiencing homelessness have made camp on the Parkway. This is a 
constitutionally-protected way to state grievances and to petition government, using the power of protest 
to make a collective public statement about the need for this city to properly address homelessness. We 
write as fellow citizens concerned about the health and social justice of our neighbors, and to urge against 
any action to break up the peaceful encampment. Instead, we hope the city will take this opportunity to 
demonstrate that our city and your administration are serious about finally putting our resources into 
policies that address the social factors undermining health and well-being. 

Scattering the residents of the encampment to fend for themselves would be both a public health and 
humanitarian mistake. The U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention has recommended against 
clearing encampments during the COVID-19 crisis if individual housing options are not available. People 
without a safe, sanitary place to live cannot protect themselves or others during this ongoing pandemic. 
Nor can we recommend or accept forcing people into a choice between homelessness and unsafe 
congregate stopgaps. COVID-19 makes it that much clearer that congregate shelters are unhealthy 
environments. And it hardly requires mention that using force to break up a peaceful protest is simply no 
longer acceptable to the people of this city. 

We urge you instead to see this as an opportunity to show that Philadelphia’s leaders are hearing the calls 
for putting our resources and efforts into programs that actually meet the needs of our people.  The 
residents of the encampment are demanding dignified treatment, and attention to their safety, and they are 
asserting the fundamental right we all share to have a place to live. The National Alliance to End 
Homelessness is urging immediate provision of private rooms with bathrooms for people who are at high 
risk for complications from the coronavirus, including people with diabetes, hypertension, chronic lung 
conditions, and people who are immune compromised — conditions we see at high rates among people 
who are homeless.  Elderly people are also at high risk of COVID-19 complications, and among people 
who experience homelessness, 55 years of age is considered elderly.  Safe, non-congregate housing 
should be found for everyone in need in this city. Furthermore, the city should commit that no one placed 
in hotels or other temporary expediencies, will be returned to homelessness. The city should commit that 
people who exit these facilities will be provided with placement in permanent housing and provided 
supports where necessary. Philadelphia should develop a clear plan for how it would accomplish this 
transformation.  

We hope that working with the protesters in the encampment can be the first step in a continued dialogue 
and collective action among partners to ensure permanent, safe, affordable housing for all. We know our 
city can accomplish great things by working together, and what could be more important than ensuring 
we all have a home?   

 



  
 

2 of 3 
 

 1819 N. Broad Street,  
Barrack Hall, Suite 300 
Philadelphia, PA 19122 

T 215-204-2134 
F 215-204-2075 
E phlr@temple.edu 
W http://phlr.org 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Joe Amon, PhD MSPH 
Clinical Professor, Community Health and 
Prevention 
Dornsife School of Public Health 
Drexel University 

Jessica Amoroso, Esq.  
Law & Policy Analyst 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Mary Ellen Balchunis, PhD 

Scott Burris, JD 
Professor & Director 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Mariana Chilton, PhD, MPH 
Director, Center for Hunger-Free Communities 
Drexel University 

Adrienne R. Ghorashi, Esq.  
Program Manager 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Toorjo Ghose, MSW, PhD 
Associate Professor, Calvin Bland Faculty Fellow, 
School of Social Policy & Practice 
University of Pennsylvania 

Ronda B. Goldfein, Esq. 
AIDS Law Project of Pennsylvania 

Alex Hess, JD  
Legal Researcher 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Jonathan Larsen, JD, MPP 
Consultant 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Jennifer J. Lee 
Clinical Associate Professor of Law 
Sheller Center for Social Justice 
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Stephen Metraux, PhD 
Director & Associate Professor, Center for 
Community Research & Service 
Biden School of Public Policy & Administration 
University of Delaware 

Katie Moran-McCabe, JD  
Special Projects Manager 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of law 

Andre M. Perry  
Fellow - Metropolitan Policy Program 
Brookings Institute 

Elizabeth Platt, JD/MA  
Director, Policy Research Technology Program 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Akira Drake Rodriguez  
Weitzman School of Design, Department of City & 
Regional Planning 
University of Pennsylvania 

Sabrina Ruchelli, JD 
Law and Policy Analyst 
Center for Public Health Law Research,  
Temple University Beasley School of Law 

Ayden Scheim 
Assistant Professor, Department of Epidemiology 
and Biostatistics 
Dornsife School of Public Health  
Drexel University 

Stephanie Sena 
Anti-Poverty Law Fellow and Law School Faculty 
Villanova University Charles Widger School of Law 

Jerry Stahler, PhD 
Professor 
Department of Geography and Urban Studies 
Temple University 

Eric Tars 
Legal Director 
National Law Center on Homelessness & Poverty
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Representative Greg Vitali 
166th District 
Pennsylvania House of Representatives 

Celeste Winston 
Assistant Professor, Department of Geography and Urban Studies 
Temple University 

 
 

 

 


